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The greatest enemy of faith isn’t doubt. Jesus 
recognized a place for authentic, honest doubt 
when he healed the son of a father who expressed 
his doubt that Jesus would be able to heal his 
demon-possessed son (Mark 9.24). The most 
formidable antagonist to faith is fear.  Faith and 
fear often stand in direct opposition to each other 
in the Bible. This is why Jesus admonished people 
on so many occasions, “Do not fear”.  Fear is what 
undermines trust in God. Courage in the Bible is not 
the absence of fear; it is faith in the midst of fear.  

 

Fear is the theme of numerous poems and prayers. 
Take for example, this short 1921 poem, titled 
“Courage”:  
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Hello Again! 

I guess my message of appreciation in last 
month’s newsletter was a little premature. 
It seems my time on church council is not 
yet over.  Maybe I was just in a hurry to 
move on.  So, let’s continue where I 
thought was my finishing point for my 
tenure with the council. 

It seems, today, we tend to be in a hurry - a 
lot.  We’re all guilty of it - being in a hurry.  
Hurry to our various activities, 
engagements and appointments.  Hurry to 
finish this, that or the other thing.  Hurry to 
complete our commitment - to have more 
time for ourselves.    Even all the 
technology we have available to us propels 
us to move quickly through the task at 
hand.  Now, I’m not saying technology is a 
bad thing, but perhaps we need to take 
time to really recognize where God wants 
us to be. 

We talk a lot about following in God’s 
footsteps - being more like him in our day 
to day lives.  Perhaps we should take a cue 
from Jesus - be more like him…Jesus was 
never in a hurry.  He always took time to be 
in the moment with whomever he was with 
at the time.  Granted, Jesus didn’t have all 
the distractions we have today, but just 
being there for the person or people he 
was in conversation with is a strong 
example of how he wants us to be.  

As we start our year with our new council, 
my hope is to make this year more about 
connecting as a congregation, no, as a 
family of God and let the rest fall into 
place.  I think our being in a hurry causes 
us to lose track of what’s really important - 
our personal relationships with others.  So, 
I encourage you to take time to say hello to 
someone new on Sunday morning 
(someone you don’t normally talk to).  Let’s 
really get to know each other - let’s be 
more like Jesus and be in the moment, 
wherever we are or whoever we’re with.  

Take time, slow down, enjoy all that God 
has provided for us - let’s live in the 
moment and not be in a hurry. 

Peace, 
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BY KARYL CIMINI  

Karyl 
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Community Effort Secures Future of Sunrise Christian Food Ministry 

Sunrise Christian Food Ministry is proud to announce a major milestone in its mission 
to fight hunger: a new 10-year lease agreement with Advent Lutheran Church, ensuring 
the food closet will have a home to serve the community through 2035. 

Advent Lutheran is one of 20 faith-based partners in Sacramento County that provide 
ongoing support through donations of food, funds, and volunteer time, making the 
daily operation of the food closet possible. 

The local business community is also a vital pillar of support. Every July, our local 
Citrus Heights Grocery Outlet spearheads the “Independence From Hunger” campaign, 
rallying local businesses to join the cause. This month-long fundraiser consistently 
brings in $10,000 to help restock the food closet’s shelves during the busy summer 
season. 

Corporate partners continue to step up in big ways. Republic Services recently began 
providing waste hauling and recycling services at no cost, allowing Sunrise Christian 
Food Ministry to redirect those savings toward other community-focused expenses. 

Generous contributions from businesses like Dutch Bros, Cricket Wireless, PG&E, 
Abound Food Care, and SMUD have helped the food closet weather rising costs. 
Notably, SCFM was honored with a $30,000 Shine Award to fund much-needed facility 
weatherization and energy upgrades. 

Facility improvements kicked off last month during the Citrus Heights Big Day of 
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Quotables: 

“A friend is a present you 
give yourself.” 

Robert Louis Stevenson 

 

Advent’s volunteers served a festive, 4th of July meal on 
June 23 at St. John’s Program for Real Change!  Pictured 

are the Flag Cupcakes that topped off a meal of Sloppy 
Joe’s and Watermelon.  Thank you to all who helped 

prepare and serve a fun meal, and especially to Jenny 
Stern for her coordination of this ministry! 

Service, when volunteers—including crews from Camacho's Custom Painting, Pride 
Career Hub, and Citrus Heights Grocery Outlet—gave the food closet a facelift with a 
fresh coat of paint. 

Looking ahead to the holiday season, Sunrise Christian Food Ministry has been chosen 
as a featured charity in The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints' Light the World 
Giving Machine at the Roseville Galleria Mall—offering a new way for community 
members to give back. 

This wave of support comes at a crucial time, as looming cuts to local, state, and 
federal funding threaten food assistance programs across the region. 

If you or your business would like to join the vital network of supporters, 
visit www.sunrisechristianfoodministry.org to learn how you can help make a 
difference.                 (This article will appear in an upcoming issue of CH Messenger!) 

 

http://www.sunrisechristianfoodministry.org/
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Our book club meets monthly on the 3rd Monday of the 
month at 7pm via Zoom. The next meeting is on July 21st. 
The book club has selected “The Personal Librarian”  for 
July’s discussion: 

A remarkable novel about J.P. Morgan’s personal librarian, 
Belle da Costa Greene, the Black American woman who was 
forced to hide her true identity and pass as white in order to 
leave a lasting legacy that enriched our nation, from New York 
Times bestselling authors Marie Benedict and Victoria Christoper Murray.  In her 
twenties, Belle da Costa Greene is hired by J.P. Morgan to curate a collection of 
rare manuscripts, books, and artwork for his newly built Pierpont Morgan 
Library.  Belle becomes a fixture in New York City society and one of the most 
powerful people in the art and book world, known for her impeccable taste and 
shrewd negotiating for critical works as she helps create a world-class 
collection. 

But Belle has a secret, one she must protect at all costs.  She was born not Belle 
da Costa Greene but Belle Marion Greener.  She is the daughter of Richard 
Greener, the first black graduate of Harvard and a well-known advocate for 
equality.  Belle’s complexion isn’t dark because of her alleged Portuguese 
heritage that lets her pass as white—her complexion is dark because she is 
African American. 

The Personal Librarian tells the story of an 
extraordinary woman, famous for her intellect, 
style and wit and shares the lengths she must go 
to—for the protection of her family and her 
legacy—to preserve her carefully crafted white 
identity in the racist world in which she lives. 

All are welcome to join the discussion. Contact Beth Mora 
at emorab@comcast.net for the Zoom link. We'll look forward to seeing you!  

 

mailto:emorab@comcast.net
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Many thanks to Pastor Gabi for leading this fun 
event on June 18, and to the Ways to Wellness 

and Christian Education Committees for 
coordinating it!  Creative juices were flowing! 



Dear Citrus Heights HART Supporter, 

We’re reaching out today with gratitude—and urgency. 

Thanks to supporters like you, Citrus Heights HART continues to keep families safely 
housed and stable through our Rental Assistance Program. These aren’t just numbers. 
They’re real people—single parents starting over, seniors on fixed incomes, 
and students in crisis—who now have the stability they need to move forward. 

But the need in our community is growing. Rental assistance requests are at an all-time 
high, and our funds are critically low. 

A Look at Just One Week of Need in Citrus Heights:  
 

• We helped a family of five, including three young children, avoid eviction by covering 
rental and utility costs. We also connected the father with two promising job leads. 
Without help, they would have been unhoused—with an eviction on record, making 
future housing nearly impossible. 

• We assisted a disabled family of five who lost their home in a fire. With our help 
covering the deposit, they’ve now moved into a new, safe home. 

•  We bridged the gap for a formerly homeless man who couldn’t cover rent while 
waiting for his new job to start in two weeks. 

•  We supported a couple facing eviction due to a one-time medical crisis. Despite 11 
years of on-time payments, they fell behind. Our assistance ensured they could stay in 
their home. 

•  We provided two weeks of temporary housing for a blind man and his son. They’ll be 
moving into permanent housing this month. 

And beyond housing, we were also able to assist two individuals with car registration 
and smog support so they could maintain employment. 

Why This Matters: 

Once someone becomes unhoused, the barriers to stability become much greater. 
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Affordable housing is scarce. Resources are limited. Our goal is simple but 
critical: prevent homelessness before it starts. 

But we can’t do it without you. 

Will you help us continue this life-changing work? 

Your donation today can: 

• Cover a security deposit for a fire-displaced family 

• Prevent eviction for a working parent 

• Help a student and their family remain safely housed 

Cover a utility bill for an elderly neighbor facing medical hardship 
Even $25 a month can provide hygiene supplies, meals, or transportation for someone 
working toward stability. 

 Your gift is more than a donation—it’s hope, dignity, and a path forward. 

Thank you for standing with us. Together, we can continue to be the HART of housing in 
Citrus Heights. 

With gratitude, 
The Citrus Heights HART Team 
 
*Before referring or calling HART for assistance, please note, all requests are thoroughly 
vetted. We are only able to help with gap needs (one month) and the client must be able to 
pay moving forward.*  

Donate via Check/Cash: 
Please make checks payable to Citrus Heights HART. Checks can be delivered 

to Irene Hronicek at the general meeting or mailed to: 

 
Citrus Heights HART 

8095 Greenback Lane Ste D 
Citrus Heights CA 95610  

HART CONTINUED... 
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Lay & Rostered Leaders  

   Preaching Retreat 
Pastor Gabi helped to facilitate the Synod’s Lay & Rostered Leaders Preaching 

Retreat June 20-22.  In preparation, she prepared her Guiding Principles for 

Preaching … you can see them below! 

 

Gabi’s Guiding Principles for Preaching 

• Believe what you preach; do not preach more than you believe. 

• Admit when you wrestle with something or don’t know something. 

• Preach to yourself first. You are your first audience. Trust that what 

you need to hear, your audience will, too. 

• A sermon is persuasive speech, not an informative lecture  

• Preach 1 sermon, not 2, 3, or 4 sermons in one. 

• If you cannot remember what you intend to say, how can you expect 

your audience to remember? 

• Use your whole body to preach. 

• Quoting Luther is not what makes a sermon Lutheran; the message of 

God’s grace and the good news of the Cross of Christ are what makes 

sermons Lutheran.  

• Do not regularly use your family as illustration and never without their 

permission. 

• Preaching comes with certain power, do not abuse it by saying things 

that better belong in a situation where people can respond. 



 

DATE 7/6 7/13 7/20 7/27 

GREETER 
Tom & Cornelia 

Chancellor 
Diane 

Peterson 
Dorothy 

Michaelis 
Nancy 
King 

PASTOR Rev. Dr. Gabi Schroeder 

ASSISTING 
MINISTERS 

Josh & Cole 
Tolman 

Dean 
Henricks 

Luke 
Patterson 

Pat 
Johnson 

LECTORS 
Ken 

Johnson 
Leslie 

Scheurer 
Cornelia 

Chancellor 
Mary 

Grivna 

COMMUNION 
ASSISTANT Altar Guild  Altar Guild  Altar Guild   Altar Guild  

ALTAR  
FLOWERS 

Twila 
Engler 

Available Available Available 

AV TECH 
Nolana 
Mymka 

Joyce 
Montag 

Nolana 
Mymka 

Bruce 
Hansen 

LIVESTREAM TECHIE Adam Pollock  

USHERS ** Richard Robinson, Beth Mora 

ALTAR 
GUILD 

TEAM  F: 
**Linda Mathews, 

Erika Shepherd, Cheryl Adams 
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Tony Bubba…………….July 2 

Jennifer Tolman…..…July 3 

Carolyn Brian...….…...July 4 

Josh Tolman.....………July 6 

Dorothy Michaelis..….July 14 

Bette Squier....……….July 17 

Erick Ammons.………July 18 

Kris Heath….....……..July 23 

Amy Gariano….…...…July 24 

Rebecca Williams…..July 25 

Jenny Stern…………..July 27 

Britta Peterson……...July 27 

JULY BIRTHDAYS 

 

Interested??  Please 
reach out to Pastor Gabi! 



14 



15 

 

 

This “Getting to Know You” group 
took a trip to the Alpaca Farm in 

Orangevale!  Have you done 
some fun activities with your 

group?  Share your pictures and 
ideas with the rest of us! 



PLEASE REMEMBER IN PRAYER  

 
Patty Barnes, sister of Russell Beeck and Carol Whyte, who was diagnosed with kidney 
cancer in mid-2024. Prayers for the success of her cancer treatment in stopping the 
progress of the disease. 
 
Marcia Becwar, a close friend of Jenny Stern, who is undergoing treatment for recurring 
cancer.  Please pray for Marcia’s comfort and successful treatment. 
 
Russell Beeck, who continues to struggle with health issues.  Please pray that his spirits 
can be lifted and his frustrations eased. 
 
Dan Chancellor, Tom’s brother, following another surgery on his foot after an accident at 
work.  Please pray for continued healing for Dan and the increased functionality of his 
foot. 
 
Dave Curtright, Jr., Melinda Malaspino’s brother-in-law, has returned home following a 
long stay in ICU.  Please continue to keep him and his wife, Kathlee, in prayer as they 
navigate through Dave’s increasing health concerns. 
 
Jeff Henry, Kathy and Ken Johnson’s son-in-law, diagnosed with cancer.  Please pray 
that Jeff’s medical team is able to come up with an effective treatment plan. 
 
Tom Kent, prayers for increased physical strength and mobility, and the optimal 
functioning of his main medical devices. 
 
Jann Knutson, who has moved from the hospital to a rehabilitation facility.  Her 
Parkinson’s Disease continues to worsen, and will make it difficult for her to return home. 
Let us pray that a solution can be found and that Jann will feel the love of God and those 
around her. 
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The family of Darik McAllister, who passed away on June 22 from cancer.  Darik was 
the father of Ally and Kaylee (former Advent youth).  Let us pray for peace and comfort 
for Darik’s family during this difficult time. 
 
Shirley McIntyre, Nancy King’s aunt, who returned to her home from a rehabilitation 
facility on June 24.  Please pray that Shirley’s condition continues to improve, allowing 
her to stay in her home. 
 
Barbara Olson, as she recovers from knee surgery (May 28th).  Please pray for a full and 
fast recovery for Barbara so she can resume her previous activities. 
 
The family of Pamela Owens, the cousin of Melinda Malaspino, who passed into life 
eternal on June 23 at her convalescent home in Turlock.  Please pray that Pamela’s 
family may experience God’s comfort as they mourn. 
 
Winnie Parish, prayers for continued recovery from her neck injury. 
 
Betty Rockwell, as she lives with the long-term effects of a stroke.  Please pray for 
comfort and patience for Betty.  
 
Joy Rowland, who is undergoing chemotherapy and radiation to treat uterine 
cancer.  Let us pray that Joy's treatment will have minimal side effects and be 
successful in removing the cancer. 
 
Sylvia, the wife of former Matimba Parish pastor, Rev. Twesige Georges.  Sylvia is now 
recovering at home following a long hospitalization for significant stomach surgery.  
Please pray for Sylvia’s continued healing. 
 
Mary Toutonghi, who has moved to assisted living (Fair Oaks Villa).  The long-term plan 
is for Mary to sell her home and move to a facility closer to her son.  Let us pray that 
Mary improves and adjusts well to all these changes. 

PRAYERS CONTINUED... 
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(Continued  on pages 20-21) 
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This gem was found by Cornelia Chancellor (thanks for sharing, Cornelia)!  Advent 
was—and is—truly blessed by the people who make up our community of faith, 

allowing us to be a blessing to others! 
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PROFITS & LOSSES  MAY 2025 

REPORT PROVIDED BY 

POWERS BOOKKEEPING SERVICE, INC.  

MANY THANKS! 
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A prayer that since 1958 was 
incorporated into the “Morning and 
Evening Prayer” section of Lutheran 
hymnals (ELW, p.317), was first written in 
1941 when its author – Anglican priest and 
academic Eric Milner-White – served as 
military chaplain in the British army:  

Eric Milner-White was an Anglican priest 
who had deep affection for the Book of 
Common Prayer, yet he soon discovered 
many of its time-honored prayers failed 
to connect with soldiers in the field. Such 
prayers seemed overly formal to troops in 
the trenches who daily faced the chilling 
prospect of injury or death. Eric began to 
write prayers of his own to share with 
frightened soldiers. Later, he compiled 
these prayers into a book titled Daily 
Prayer. Today, The Call of Abraham is 
better known as “The Prayer of Good 
Courage.”   

I am sharing these resources with you 
because we live in anxious times.  The 
world around is changing at a harrowing 
pace.  At the same time, US society is 
reaching new heights (or lows?) of 
conflict, division, aggression, and 
rudeness.   

The anxiety of the times can be felt 
particularly strongly within mainline 
Protestantism.  For most of U.S. history, 
mainline Protestants (Lutherans, 
Reformed, Methodists, and 
Episcopalians), comfortably occupied the 
theological middle ground between 
religious extremists on either end … with 
most Protestant churchgoers attending 
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Pastor Gabi 
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mainline worship services.  While we still 
hold down the theological middle, that 
middle ground has become smaller with 
each passing decade.   

Overall, Americans continue to be more 
religious than Europeans, yet, more and 
more of the people who state that they 
believe in God, subscribe to 
fundamentalist/Pentecostal or post-
Christian/New-Age beliefs.  When you 
add to this development the rise of 
distrust of institutions, it is no wonder 
that churches like Advent are shrinking.  
The stronger the polarization, the less 
room there’s left in the middle.  For 
mainline denominations this means 
smaller worship attendance, less people 
to share in the work of ministry, and 
shrinking budgets. No wonder that 
anxiety is growing in mainline 
denominations!  These observations are 
simply facts that we cannot ignore any 
longer.  Lament alone will not help and 
certainly won’t bring back the olden days.   

Our biggest challenge over the coming 
years will be to acknowledge these facts 
yet doing it without fear. Being smaller is 
not the same as being irrelevant.  
Relevance must never be measured by 
numbers.  After all, the One whom we 
worship died on a cross, in his dying and 

rising, became the grain that fell into the 
earth and died, but in the end, bore much 
fruit. (John 12:24).  Looked at from the 
outside, Jesus’ earthly life was a story of 
failure.  Only after God raised Jesus from 
death, did the trajectory of his story 
change.  Only after his followers learned 
to interpret his life and ministry in 
radically new ways, did they grow as a 
community.   

Congregations that honestly address 
their numerical decline can prepare for 
the future and even reinvent themselves.  
Congregations that face the facts can 
recapture power that they thought they 
had lost.   

If I look at Advent, for example, this is 
what I see: A congregation that has 
worked tirelessly and successfully over 
the past seven years to upgrade its 

technology, 

financial stability (paying off its 
mortgage and building up reserves) 

constitution, 

policies, 

inside appearance and safety, and  

outside appearance and safety. 

At the same time, we have continued to 
invest in our youth and to celebrate them 
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(just in different ways), we continue to 
serve low-income food-insecure 
neighbors via our food closet, we 
continue to support the ministry of our 
sister parish in Rwanda and the work of 
faith-based non-profit organizations 
each month (list them?).  

Likely, 10 years from now, our 
congregation might have fewer regular 
members than it has today.  Most of 
Advent’s income comes from the 
offerings of those who have formally 
joined the congregation as members.  
While we are deeply grateful for the 
regular visitors who attend worship 
services and for their offerings, it is 
members who help us pay most of our 
bills.  

So, what then should we do, given that 
our future membership and future 
offerings likely will be smaller than 
today?  Should we panic?  Should we cut 
back our stewardship support to our 
denomination (Sierra Pacific Synod and 
ELCA Churchwide Organization)?  
Businesspeople typically would offer two 
suggestions – if finances are tight, an 
organization must either cut back on 
expenses or find new sources of 
revenue.  I believe that for churches 
there is a third option – learn to change 

the ways we “do” church.   

For centuries, the two largest expenses 
congregations incur have been building 
expenses and professional staff salaries.  
I propose that we use the coming years 
to prepare for that future prepare and 
learn novel ways of being church with a 
smaller staff, especially without a full-
time pastor.  Those changes need time, 
imagination, and vision. To be successful 
and sustainable, they should not be done 
hastily.   

I am fully committed to staying at Advent 
for another 7 years (God willing and 
provided that my health permits).  I 
propose that we use this time to build up 
lay leadership in new ways over this time, 
so that the congregation would be able 
to not only survive but thrive in 
partnership with a part-time pastor.   

To just give a couple of examples of what 
comes to my mind: 

Our current bylaws call for certain 
committees that we are unable to ever 
fully populate.  Instead of agonizing over 
committee vacancies, let’s find other, 
more nimble ways of doing ministry and 
then change our bylaws. 

Currently, it is the pastor who plans 
worship services, presides at 
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communion, and preaches.  While this 
works just fine for a full-time pastor, part-
time pastors may lead only 2-3 monthly 
worship services.  Let’s equip our 
members to cover the rest by offering 
training for lay preachers and lay worship 
leaders, beyond what assisting ministers 
are already doing.  Preparing sermons and 
worship services is deeply rewarding, 
builds up personal confidence, and can 
even serve as an instrument to grow in 
faith, hope and love while doing so. Who 
knows, we might even be able to build this 
up into an “Advent Lutheran Lay 
Academy,” making this a synod-wide 

resource (and source of new income for 
Advent?) and serving the Lutheran Church 
beyond our congregation. 

These are just a couple of examples of 
how we can prepare for an unknown 
future. If you selflessly care for Lutheran 
ministry in this place beyond your own life
-time, if you care for Lutheran voices and 
Lutheran witness for generations to 
come, please join me in preparing for that 
future.  

Pastor Gabi 

 



 Please do not forget to send in your offerings or sign up for GIVE PLUS+, a service of 
VANCO, Advent’s online giving service provider. A new GIVE PLUS MOBILE app for both  
iPhone and other smart phones allow you to donate from  your mobile device.  The app 

is available on the Apple App Store or From Google Play.  

NOW, for your convenience, 
’Online Giving’ link is LIVE on Advent’s website,  in the upper right corner 

ADVENT’S MISSION: 

THROUGH GOD’S GRACE, 
WE GATHER, WORSHIP, 

GROW, AND CARE 


